SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
August 21, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING –  Chairman Mark Bullard opened the August 21, 2023, Selectboard meeting at 6:00 p.m.  Those present include Mark Bullard, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown, and Richard Thibeault.  Members of the public present included Nick Mathieu, Dawn Dion, and Phil Corliss.
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES–August 07, 2023 Meeting Minutes–  Meeting minutes for the August 07, 2023 meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members before and at the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the August 07, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Mark seconded.  Mark asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA –  Zach made the following additions to the agenda addressed under NEW BUSINESS:  yard sale items on the sidewalk, Congresswoman Balint's visit, and a request to split Lake View Dr.    
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – 
a. Dawn Dion-  Dawn was in to address the Selectboard regarding the letter she received.  The board discussed the letter and what they were looking for.  Mike said he would happily meet with Dawn and Marc to point out what the board was looking for.  Mark and Mike said they noticed improvements and thanked Dawn for working on her property.  The board commented that this was their only intention with the violation letters which was to work with residents to clean up Canaan.  
b. Phil Corliss-  Phil was in to air several grievances he had with the board.  First, he didn’t understand why the board was targeting a single person with the Junky Yard Violation letters.  The board informed him that multiple letters were sent out and no single person was being targeted.  The board was simply trying to uphold a civil ordinance for the Town.  The second grievance surrounded his opinion that there is a lack of police presence.  The board informed Phil that the Essex County Sheriff’s Department has contracted with the Town of Canaan to provide 24 hours of patrol per week.  This number has been significantly less as the department needs more resources and staff to cover the entire county effectively.  The board noted that Sheriff Colby has made great strides to increase his staff and is hopeful that they will be able to meet the contracted hours.  Phil asked if the department sets a schedule with the Town as he does not know if the times the department is in Canaan are the best possible times.   The board told Phil that the department does not have a set schedule as they do not want to be predictable.  Phil's third grievance was with how the Town priced C&D waste.  He informed the board that he had conducted a survey and found that some New Hampshire towns charge by the truckload instead of individual items.  The board thanked him for his suggestion and told him they were looking into the price model for C&D Waste.  Phil’s fourth grievance was towards Mark Bullard, who alleged he disposed of lead paint in the C&D dumpster.  A long discourse was had between the two parties, and then Mike asked Phil if this was a matter with the Selectboard or if Phil had a personal issue with Mark.  At this point, Phil stated he would like this issue addressed, or he would contact the State of Vermont. 
c. Nick Mathieu-  Richard had asked Nick to attend the next meeting to discuss the ongoing drainage issue on Nathan Street.  The board had discussed a possible solution to the drainage issue, but no decision had ever been made.  After a discussion with Nick and the Board, it was decided that a French drain would be installed to collect the water runoff that floods Nick’s yard.  Richard will work on getting this job completed.  

V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. Todd Hill Road Ditching – Richard informed the board that he had looked into the issue brought up by Joe Daley Jr. and has plans to fix it.  He will be bringing in another load of gravel to build the road up.  
b. Todd Hill Road Plowing – Zach presented the contract from Joe Daley Jr. for the plowing of Todd Hill Road for the winter of 2023-2024.  The contract is the same as last year, with a price of $9,936.73.  The board reviewed and discussed the contract.  The board commented that they have always been satisfied with the work Joe Daley Jr. has done.  Mike made a motion to accept and execute the contract as written.  Mark seconded this motion.  Mark asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.

c. Winter Sand Bids – The board received two sealed winter sand bids for 1000 cu yds of ¾ sand that Mark opened at 6:50 p.m.  One was received from Clark Jeffers for $8,500.00 and Rodrigue’s Gravel and Excavation Inc. for $12,435.00.  The board discussed both bids at length.  Mike made a motion to accept Clark Jeffers’ bid for $8,500.00.  Mark seconded this motion.  Mark asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.
d. Hall Stream Bridge Change Order-  Zach and Richard reported that the engineers presented a change order authorization form after meeting with Austin Construction.  The change order was originally for removing 16 LF of concrete.  Austin Construction updated that to be 70 LF for $25 per LF.  The change order amounts to an increase of $1,750.   The board reviewed the plans.  Mike made a motion to approve the change order.  Mark seconded this motion.  Mark asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Mark signed and executed the change order.  Zach will send the updated copy to all who need it.  

e. Hall Stream Road Issue – Richard reported that one resident on Hall Stream was making a mess of the road and playing within the road.  Richard said he reached out to the residents, who have rectified the situation.  

f. Grant in Aid Forms – Richard reported that he and April completed the reimbursement forms for the Grant in Aid project for 2023.  The board commented that they appreciated April being a team player and helping Richard with his paperwork.  It is nice to see the departments working together.  The board reviewed the forms.  Mike made a motion to approve the Grant in Aid reimbursement forms as presented.  Mark seconded this motion.  Mark asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
g. Class IV Road Update – Hudson and Morill Brook – Richard said that he has fixed a position of the Hudson Road that keeps washing out.  Now that it is fixed, no portion of Hudson Road should wash out on a regular basis.  He was also able to put enough gravel to resurface Morill Brook Road until the cemetery.  This work was done using ARPA funds. 

h. Notify School about Hall Stream Bridge – Bussing – Zach will inform Superintendent Lawcewicz that the Hall Stream Bridge will not be passable by a bus.  

i. Paving East Street and Middle Street in Beecher Falls – Richard said that money was placed in the budget this year to resurface East Street and Middle Street.  He has contacted Gray’s Paving but has not received any quotes yet.  He will keep working on this and hopes to finish it this year.  

VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – 
a. Transfer Switch at the Camp Pump Station -  Zach reported that April has been working to get quotes to replace the transfer switch on the generator at the camp pump station.  She received two quotes, one from Brookfield Service and the other from PowerPoint Generators, for $4,279.40 and $3,163.50, respectively.  The board discussed both quotes at length.  Mike made a motion to accept the quote from PowerPoint Generators for the repairs.  Mark seconded this motion.  Mark asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.
VII. SOLID WASTE – 
a. Canaan Pay as You Go System Update -  Zach presented the board with a mockup and quote for stickers.  These stickers would be 3x3 bright yellow squares with the town seal imprinted.  One sticker must be placed on each regular-sized kitchen bag before entering the dumpster. The stickers would be the new blue bags.  Each sticker would cost $0.50.  The board discussed the idea at great length.  Mike made a motion to accept the new pay-as-you-go system.  Mark seconded this motion.  Zach told the board he will try and wait until the new year to make this change but will be reliant on the number of bags left.  
VIII. NEW BUSINESS – 
a. Vagrant/Trespassing Ordinance-  The board read the proposed ordinance.  Mike made a motion to adopt the ordinance as written.  Mark seconded the motion.  Mark asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will make all required postings. 

b. Northern Borders Dispatch – The board discussed the ongoing conflict between the Town of Lemington and the Northern Borders Dispatch Center.  The board came to a consensus that Canaan should remain a neutral party.  

c. Junky Yard Updates – Rodney Day forwarded a letter to the board outlining his plans.  The board also received an anonymous letter from a concerned taxpayer stating they believe another yard classifies as a violation.  The board will investigate the yard and contact the owners if necessary.  
d. MERP Grant Update – Zach updated the board that he continues working on the MERP Grant application. 

e. Fletcher Park Fountain – Zach reported that the fountain had been out of commission for a few days last week.  Norm found the fountain to be blocked with sediment and debris.  Once he cleaned it out, it worked.  He also noticed a seal was broken on the pump that will need to be replaced.  Zach also reported that April and Norm used the opportunity to clean the fountain.  Zach also told the board that when they make the budget for next year, they will need to put money in to have it painted. 

f. Yard Sale Items on the Sidewalk -  A complaint was brought before the board that yard sale items were blocking the sidewalk on Gale Street.   Mark said he would contact the residents to have the items removed.  

g. Congresswoman Balint -  Zach told the board that Representative Becca Balint would be in the area tomorrow for a tour of the area and the new community center.  She had also set aside time in the park for the public to address their concerns.   Zach said he was asked to attend the tour and would be with the group most of the morning.  Mike said he would be at the park for the meeting.  

h. Lake Access Drive Name Change-  Zach stated that a resident on Lake View Drive requested to have the road split and one section be renamed.  The resident stated that the looped road is no longer completely passable.  The road is private and, therefore, does not have to be maintained by the Town and hasn’t been.  The resident worries that emergency services or others may believe the loop is still passable and try to use it.  The board discussed the issue and said that as long as E911 was ok with it, they were, too.  Zach told the board that he had already contacted Vermont E911 and had a sketch drawn for the proposed change.  Zach will contact the residents to see if they have any suggestions for the new name.  No action was taken. 
IX. OLD BUSINESS –  No action/discussion was taken.
X. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION – No action/discussion was taken.
XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 17-23 for $45,713.35 was signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Mike motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Mark seconded.  Mark called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Mark adjourned the meeting at 8:25 p.m. 
